March 20, 2012
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular March 20, 2012 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, March 20, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                        


John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:         

          Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
City Staff:



Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Roy Sawyers, RCENO, Latala Payne, Eden News
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Mr. Henry Toler, Educational Director, Pleasant View Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
PROCLAMATIONS & PRESENTATIONS:
(a) Proclamation:  Spring Litter Sweep
Mayor Grogan read the following proclamation recognizing the North Carolina Department of Transportation’s Spring Litter Sweep program.

SPRING LITTER SWEEP
2012
A PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation organizes an annual spring statewide roadside cleanup to ensure clean and beautiful roads in North Carolina; and 

WHEREAS, the spring 2012 LITTER SWEEP roadside cleanup will take place April 14 through 28, 2012, and encourages local governments and communities, civic and professional groups, businesses, churches, schools, families and individual citizens to participate in the Department of Transportation cleanup by sponsoring and organizing local roadside cleanups; and 

WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers, Department of Transportation employees, Department of Correction inmates and community service workers, local government agencies, community leaders, civic and community organizations, businesses, churches, schools, and environmentally concerned citizens conduct annual local cleanups during LITTER SWEEP and may receive certificates of appreciation for their participation; and 

WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our state and a clean environment are sources of great pride for all North Carolinians, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new industries; and 

WHEREAS, the cleanup will increase awareness of the need for cleaner roadsides, emphasize the importance of not littering, and encourage recycling of solid wastes; and 

WHEREAS, the spring 2012 LITTER SWEEP cleanup will celebrate the 24th anniversary of the North Carolina Adopt-A-Highway program and its 5,760 volunteer groups that donate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean; and 

WHEREAS, the LITTER SWEEP cleanup will be a part of educating the children of this great state regarding the importance of a clean environment to the quality of life in North Carolina; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN E. GROGAN, Mayor of Eden, North Carolina, do hereby proclaim April 14 through 28, 2012, as “SPRING LITTER SWEEP” time in Eden and encourage citizens to take an active role in making Eden cleaner. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Seal of the City of Eden, North Carolina this in the year of our Lord two thousand and twelve.









John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk







***********
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Council Member Carter requested that item 12(h) be pulled from Consent Agenda for discussion.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Hagood to set the agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

There were no Public Hearings scheduled at this time.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:

Ms. Patricia Spencer, 323 Sunset Drive, addressed Council.

Ms. Spencer explained that she was concerned with the water leaks in her waterline.  She also knew several people who had the same kind of leak.  She added that after they switched to monthly billing she had noticed that her water bill was higher and she was paying more for one month now than she had paid for two months.  She had called at that time and they came out and looked and told her she did not have a leak.  She stated that now they said she did have a water leak and she was responsible for fixing it.  She was just concerned as to why she was responsible and why all of a sudden she had a water leak, not only her but several of her neighbors as well.
Mayor Grogan asked if she had spoken with anyone from the city about this to which Ms. Spencer replied that she had talked with Ms. Tammy McMichael.  Mayor Grogan then asked Ms. McMichael to come forward to address the issue.
Ms. McMichael, Director of Finance/HR, explained that she did speak with Ms. Spencer but she did not have her notes with her.  She did know that before the AMR Project started the city’s meter readers had actually gone out and tried to clean out the boxes and do things prior to the installers starting the project.  She noted that when they were in this particular neighborhood next to Sunset Drive, they noticed a pinhole in the plastic piping on the homeowner’s side of the meter itself.  They left multiple door hangers in that neighborhood that day just as a courtesy to the customer that they saw this and whether it had dry rotted over time, they just saw it and brought it to their attention.  
Mayor Grogan stated that the city’s policy on this, if it was on the homeowner’s side it belongs to the homeowner and if it was on the city’s side it belongs to the city.  He stated that Ms. Spencer had also alluded to the fact that she was paying more on a monthly basis for water than she had paid on a two month basis.

Ms. McMichael replied that she did not have her history in front of her but she would be glad to talk to her after the meeting.  

Council Member Carter questioned the cleaning of the meter box.

Ms. McMichael explained that Vanguard would charge additional money if they have to actually do things inside the boxes so the city’s meter readers went in and cleaned them out so all the installer had to do was take out the old meter and put the new one in. 
Council Member Carter pointed out that since their water bill was more since the meter boxes had been cleaned, was it possible that the meter readers could have nicked this thing cleaning it out.  He questioned what they were cleaning it out with.
The City Attorney, Ms. Erin Gilley, added that she thought it would depend on when the bill went higher, when they cleaned out or when they went from bi-monthly to monthly and Council Member Carter agreed that he was curious about that too.

Mayor Grogan added that it would also be interesting to know if cleaning it out did they in any way possibly nick the line.

Council Member Carter added that they had several people who were complaining about it.  That was his question, was there a way to tell that.
Ms. Spencer pointed out that nobody but the water people went in there and they had found no leaks and now all of a sudden there was a leak.

Mayor Grogan stated that they would get them to check and see if there were any possibilities.

Ms. Kathy Wilkerson, 701 Truman Street, addressed Council.

Ms. Wilkerson explained that she had the same problem.  She had a water leak in a different area in Blue Creek and she felt that when they came and did something to the meter that they caused a leak.  They left a note that there was a pinhole and the customer was responsible so she had to pay about $100 to get it fixed.  She stated that she did not feel she should have paid $100 to get it fixed because she did not think it was her fault.

Mayor Grogan stated that they would also do the same as with Ms. Spencer.

Council Member Ellis asked if several of her neighbors had the same problem.

Ms. Wilkerson replied that they announced it at church but they did not say when the City Council meeting would be held.  She felt that if they put this out there more people would come forward with the same situation.

Council Member Burnette asked if the leak was inside the box to which Ms. Wilkerson replied that they had said it was on her side, a pinhole leak inside the meter box.

Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Wilkerson for coming.  Council Member Hagood added that he was glad that they left a note as that was proactive.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments for Board and Commissions.
Mayor - Historic Preservation – Mark Hatchett
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve Mr. Mark Hatchett to the Historic Preservation Commission (Mayor’s Appointment).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request for the City Council to ask the City Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of an 
annexation petition for property between Friendly Road and Virginia Street.  
The City has received a voluntary annexation request for property located between Friendly road and Virginia Street.  
RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE CLERK TO INVESTIGATE

A PETITION RECEIVED UNDER N.C.G.S. 160A-58.1

WHEREAS, a Petition requesting annexation of an area described in said Petition was received on March 20, 2012, by the City Council of Eden; and

WHEREAS, N.C.G.S. 160A-58.2 provides that the sufficiency of the Petition shall be investigated by the City Clerk before further annexation proceedings may take place; and

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Eden deems it advisable to proceed in response to this request for annexation:

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden that:

The City Clerk is hereby directed to investigate the sufficiency of the above described Petition and to certify as soon as possible to the City Council the result of her investigation.
CITY OF EDEN

John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC

City Clerk

Ms. Stultz explained that the property in this request is the same property included for a PUD rezoning last month.  The property owner wishes to extend water and sewer and in order to do that the city’s policy requires that they request a voluntary annexation.  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

(b) Consideration of an appeal on a nuisance violation for 107 N. Fieldcrest Road.  

[image: image1.emf]
Ms. Stultz presented aerial photos that showed Stadium Drive and all the way back across this drainage area to Ridge Avenue.  She explained that they have an issue that starts on Ridge or Stadium, depending upon their point of view and the drainage area there was blocked.  When there is a hard rain the property out at the edge of Stadium does have some flooding and water backing up and it gets out into Stadium Drive.
Council Member Ellis pointed out that it also got into that business.
Ms. Stultz agreed.  She explained that Mr. Kevin London, Engineering and Mr. Josh Woodall, Planning & Inspections, went there to try to figure out what could be done.  They sent out a nuisance notice to everybody along that drainage area that they have to get this fixed to stop the flooding and other damage.  She explained that this item was a consideration for an appeal and the gentleman who has appealed owns the property in the picture and this was after they did some excavation.  She pointed out that the biggest problem that Mr. Edwards has was that it had been piped at some point and then a building built on top of it.  He had a pipe under his building and they did some digging and there was water being held down in there, so she believed that was a nuisance.  She noted that they could see that there were conditions that block, hinder or destruct the natural flow of branches, streams, creeks, surface water, ditches or drains and the broken drain pipes must be repaired.  She explained that they were not in the business of telling him he has to re-pipe it, him or anyone else, but whatever they do they have to stop this water from backing up and getting into the road. She added that there had been a question raised about whether NCDOT might have a problem under their road and there was no way to know that until they get the rest of it cleaned up as there were lots of brush and things in there.
Council Member Ellis stated that he thought that a lot of that might be from where the old car wash used to be.  It was no longer there and he guessed this was where their problem was coming from.  If they were not getting any drainage down there that way from where the flow was…to which Ms. Stultz replied that at any rate they know it was backing up down on Stadium.  Council Member Ellis replied that the problem was out on the street and where it rains you have a culvert out on Stadium Drive that would not drain and that was what backs up into this business.

Council Member Hagood stated that from the flood shot shown on Stadium and the downfall, there were three or four blocks down Stadium and it stopped right there at that culvert along the edge of the street.  He asked if his line was hooked to that.

Ms. Stultz replied that there was no way to know that until it was dug up all the way across. They did know for a fact that it was crushed on Mr. Edward’s property and the gentleman who owned the property next door was the one having all the problems with water standing.

Council Member Hagood questioned if it was his own pipe that was a nuisance to the city to which Ms. Stultz replied it was if it was changing the natural flow of the storm water.  Council Member Hagood questioned the culvert…

Ms. Stultz explained that the culvert belonged to NCDOT.  She added that the Council could make whatever decision they wanted to about Mr. Edward’s appeal but if they went down there with staff they could see that there was a problem all along there from Ridge all the way back over to Stadium.
Council Member Ellis pointed out that it did flood behind his business, it floods on Stadium Drive.

Ms. Stultz replied that she realized that but the point was that it was caused by the failure of a storm system somewhere and the staff’s opinion was that it started with a problem at Ridge and went all the way across.

Mayor Grogan recognized Ms. Tammy Amos, Engineering.

Ms. Amos explained that this drain has worked fine until a few months ago and the problem occurred when there was some work being done down there and a backhoe was taken in and then it collapsed the NCDOT storm drain. The tire of the backhoe went down into the storm drain.  Rather than fix it they filled up the hole with rock that completely stopped up the State’s drain.  That was what was backing up the water on Stadium Drive.  So there was some settlement in that pipe that runs through there and the city, trying to help the State came out there and tried to clean it out and camera it but they could not get their camera in there.  They do know the problem started occurring when the backhoe went down through the storm drain and they filled that hole up with rock.
Council Member Carter asked who filled that hole up with rock.
Ms. Amos replied it was the property owner.  She explained that the section under Stadium Drive has worked fine.  She had just inventoried that about 2 years ago and as far as they knew everything was okay, however it was old and probably needs to be replaced…
Mr. Kevin London, Engineering, added that it was cameraed a few months ago and it was clear.  Also everything that was within the State right of way was open.

Ms. Amos also added that they originally went to NCDOT for this problem when it started flooding Stadium Drive.  She pointed out that this drain belonged to the State and not the city.  She explained that from the property line across the private property it was the responsibility of the property owners.  The property owner crushed the pipe and then filled the hole up full of rock which obstructed the drain.  That was why the nuisance was sent out because the State would not do anything about it.  Ms. Stultz suggested that she may be able to help and she sent a nuisance out because it was a nuisance to Mr. Lewis (the other property owner).
Ms. Stultz added that beyond that it was a nuisance based on the city’s ordinance and the State’s Statutes.  She explained that when you change the natural flow of water, no matter what happens if it was on your property you are responsible for that as it impacts the property owners on either side of you.  
Council Member Hagood questioned who owned the pipe.

Ms. Amos replied that it was the property owner.  Mr. Lewis just bought the property on the corner and his property was the one that was being flooded.

Council Member Hagood asked if he could do anything with that including taking it up and crushing it and whatever.
Ms. Amos explained that they could take it out put in an open channel, they can put in new pipe, but they have to do something to get that drain open again.  The State law says that if you have a drainage way on your property that you have to maintain it and keep it open and keep it functioning.  If you obstruct it was a misdemeanor violation.  

Council Member Ellis asked if she could say that this was probably done 36 months or three years ago.
Ms. Amos replied no, not that long; it has only been flooded for a few months however there have been instances where it may have backed up something.
Council Member Ellis pointed out that they have lost 2 businesses because of it.  

Mr. London clarified that it was actually a big truck that went across the hole and it just collapsed.  There had been problems at times with heavy downpours but it would drain down, but since the big truck went over the hole, it just collapsed.  He noted also that there were 5 gallon barrels in that hole.  

Ms. Amos added that it was not even pipe; when they dug down they found barrels in there being used as pipe.

Mr. London explained that since that failed, when they have heavy rains it will take it 2 hours to drain down.
Council Member Ellis pointed out that with just the little bit of rain they had on Sunday they got flooding.
Ms. Stultz stated that nobody was disputing the fact that it was flooding.  The issue was there was damage to the drainage way along the properties, other than NCDOT.

Council Member Ellis stated that for some reason or another that NCDOT water pipe was not letting that water flow through.

Mr. London explained that the pipe within the right of way was NCDOT.  If anybody attaches to it, from that point it belongs to them.  The drainage way when it enters your property, whether it be pipe or open ditch it becomes your responsibility to maintain it from there to where it enters the neighbors.  You can change the natural flow within your property as long as it exits where it did before but you cannot change it.  That was the law.
Council Member Burnette asked if this was a similar situation to the one that the property owner had on Glovenia Street as well as First Baptist Church with the line with that open ditch backing up.

Ms. Amos replied yes and the property owner was responsible for that.

Ms. Stultz added that they have also struggled with one further up Stadium Drive and they have sent nuisances to everybody along that way more than once because the drainage way fills up where somebody does not want to mow the ditch or they fill it with dirt and the water backs up.  
Council Member Carter questioned the photograph to which Ms. Amos replied that the structure on Stadium Drive was just a slab inlet and there was no grate.  She explained that you have the top inlets and then you have the catch basins that have the curb and the open drain over the top of the gutter.  This was neither.  This was just an opening with a concrete slab over the top of this box. 

Mayor Grogan asked if there were more questions and then asked Mr. Edwards, who had made the appeal to come forward.
Mr. Thomas Edwards, 107 N. Fieldcrest Road, explained that it was a dump truck that fell in, but that pipe was 6 or 7 feet underground.  He explained that he bought the building 15 years ago and that pipe had been in the ground probably 50 years.  When it collapsed in it just left a hole so he had some more rock brought in and you could not see the pipe.  Yes, it did flood Stadium Drive.  The city came down and put in a pipe and it went in about 10 feet from the road and they could not get any further.  That was about 80 feet from where the dump truck fell in.  He stated that he did not understand.  All this water was coming down Stadium Drive and coming to the bottom of the road and going across his property.  He questioned why the city could not help do something, buy the pipe or buy the rock.

He stated that he had been living in this town his whole life.  It was not his water; if his property was higher than the road and it was running off his property on to the road then they all would say that his land was flooding their roads.  His land was not flooding the city’s road; the city’s road was flooding his land.  That was a lot of water and all of the trash that comes down the road that was going to be his responsibility, all the plastic and trash from off the city’s streets comes down that drain and stops it up.  He was just asking for help somewhere.  He added that he had dug it out with his backhoe trying to help flood his (Mr. Lewis) business. 
Council Member Burnette questioned the fund for open ditches and if that would apply to these folks.

Ms. Amos replied that if he was talking about the grants program in place, that was an NCDOT right of way and it did not belong to the city.  Even if it did, it would only cover for them to go in there and remove the pipe and then restructure, open up a new ditch, it does not cover the pipe costs.

Council Member Carter commented that at one time he saw that if the homeowner or business owner purchased the pipe the city would put it in.  He asked if they did that.  
Ms. Stultz explained that was only in the right of ways.
Council Member Ellis questioned that with the NCDOT, was there any way they could help these business owners out there.

Ms. Stultz replied that the NCDOT could not simply decide to go on private property and correct the drainage problem that was on the private property side any more than the city could except under the provision of the statute as it relates to a nuisance.

Council Member Ellis asked if she would not agree that this was a nuisance.
Ms. Stultz replied that obviously she thought it was because they sent out a notice.  It was the only way they have to get folks to deal with drainage issues.

Council Member Ellis explained that his reason for asking was that he knew for a fact they lost 2 businesses in that area.  He asked if that was not a problem.
Ms. Stultz replied that it was a problem and that was why they sent the notices out.
Council Member Ellis asked if this was not a problem before this truck fell in.
Ms. Stultz asked them to assume they all agreed.  The point at this stage was there was a problem all along that drainage area and no matter if the city owned it or Weil McLain owned it or whoever, once it was off the right of way it was their (property owner) responsibility to repair their portion and to keep it moving.
Council Member Ellis asked if it was incorrect that the real problem was on Stadium Drive.

Ms. Stultz replied no that she did not believe that it was but they would be glad to check wherever he would like for them to check before they do any enforcement action.
Council Member Ellis stated that Stadium Drive was he saw all the water at.
Ms. Stultz replied that he saw it there because it was at the lowest point.
Council Member Carter asked that if he put this pipe back in to abate the nuisance, would that work.
Ms. Stultz replied that she was certain that he did not want to put the pipe where it was because it was under his structure.  He was going to have to bypass it and he can cut an open ditch with his own equipment.  If his portion was flowing through and coming off of his property at the point that it needs to leave his property then his part of the nuisance was abated.  He was not responsible for the entire drainage way just what was there.

Council Member Carter stated that if he figured out a way to pipe it so it was not an open ditch, would that stop the flooding.
Ms. Stultz replied that if it was not fixed the whole way it was not going to.  Council Member Carter questioned all the way down Ridge to which Ms. Stultz explained that the whole thing needs to be cleaned from Ridge to Stadium.
Ms. Amos added that when they went in and tried to flush it with their equipment for NCDOT, they could not.  She explained that as soon as you go in, there was a bend in that out fault and their equipment would not make the turn plus they also take the chance of getting it in there and hung and then they would lose a very expensive piece of equipment.  Even if he gets his section working they still cannot flush that pipe.

Council Member Carter stated that he was not asking the question to see who was right or wrong…his point was that if the gentleman fixed his part, they were still going to have a problem.

Council Member Burnette asked if she had notified all the property owners that they had to take action.

Ms. Stultz replied yes and he (Mr. Edwards) was not the only one with a problem.

Mr. Edwards stated that they were going to fix the problem they just want some help out there.

Ms. Stultz explained that the only reason they were there tonight was because Mr. Edwards appealed.  

Mr. Edwards pointed out that there was no way that he could fix it in 15 days as he had to move a fence.

Council Member Carter asked what would be a reasonable time to fix it and Council Member Ellis asked if he needed 90 days.

Mr. Edwards commented that the city has plenty of dump trucks.  He asked why they could not just bring him a few loads of rock or anything.

Ms. Stultz explained that if they started fixing the drainage on every piece of property in this community that has a drainage problem, they could not take on all of that.  She explained that Mr. Edwards did not ask for any more time.  They, as a rule, give folks that when they are working to try to get it done.  Mr. Edwards appealed whether he has a nuisance or not.  She thought that it was clear that on his property there was a problem and that was what they are talking about tonight. Now how they work through the next weeks to get the problem resolved was something that they can deal with after today but the work has stopped from doing anything else until the City Council had heard the appeal and really made a decision that this drainage way has an issue and his property was a part of it.  She added that they all (staff) believe that it was.
Council Member Hagood asked for a plan for the whole area and Council Member Epps asked if the other people involved had appealed.
Ms. Stultz replied that they had not and noted that Mr. Lewis’ property was the one under water.

Council Member Epps asked if they (Edwards and Lewis) did their part and the others did not then she would be on them to which Ms. Stultz replied, exactly.
Ms. Gilley, City Attorney, added that what was at stake right now, first of all, was a nuisance.  That was what was before Council to vote on.  At that point they could decide a plan of action but first of all it has to be decided that there was a nuisance so that action can be taken to abate this.

Council Member Epps commented that he would say it was but they should give him 90 days to clear it up.
Ms. Amos stated that when she came through there at 7:20, after that hard rain, there was no water on Stadium Drive.
Mr. Edwards pointed out that was because he unstopped it and Council Member Ellis added no it was on his property.  

Ms. Amos replied that was because he opened the pipe up on his property.
Council Member Ellis explained that most of the time he agreed with her that there was not a lot of water on Stadium Drive but there was plenty of water in that man’s business.

Ms. Stultz explained that it was Mr. Lewis’ property and that was what they were trying to alleviate…

Council Member Ellis asked if there was any truth to the fact that the State (NCDOT) said they would not help the city at all on this drain.

Ms. Stultz replied that they have not said that to her, but she could tell them they were in the same position.  When the city leaves a right of way they are in unchartered water because they cannot do that.  If they did and they deal with it and it was not under an enforcement action like this then they have got it for the rest of natural history. The NCDOT was under those same policies.
Mr. Edwards asked how they were going to keep their trash off the city streets.  Were they going to grate it in the road?
Ms. Stultz replied that would be something that they would have to talk about outside but right now all they need to deal with was whether or not Mr. Edwards had a nuisance.  

Mayor Grogan stated that to add a little history, they have had problems with the surface waters in this town for ever and ever and he guessed they always would because one thing was for certain, the water that was causing the problem, the Good Lord puts it out there and it does go downhill.  The city just cannot go onto someone’s private property because if it did, they would be going to everyone between Stadium Drive and the other street and not just that but every other part of the community.  It was certainly not a laughing matter but there was no easy answer.  The easiest answer they have probably already come up with and that was to dig a ditch.  The city could not let him have a truck and bring stuff down there to his lot because every other Tom, Dick or Harry was going to holler, “Well you did it for him, why can’t you do it for me?”  This was not the first time this has happened and it was always difficult to be sitting up there, especially when you were in the neighborhood and aware of what was going on.  He asked Mr. Mr. Edwards if he would like some more time.
Mr. Edwards replied that he would as he just came to try to get the Council to do something else but time would help. 
Council Member Tuggle questioned that if they give Mr. Edwards 90 days and staff worked with Mr. Edwards, could she go from property to property to try to get some consistency across the top to alleviate…to which Ms. Stultz replied that what she could not do was give him a tremendous amount of time, for instance the Council decided to give him 90 days and during the course of that time they were into the wet part of the year and it was not Mr. Edwards but someone less responsible and they did not do anything during that period of time, Mr. Lewis’ business was still getting wet.  So while she certainly supported the notion of working with somebody as long as they were working on the property, she was uncomfortable about leaving the rest of these folks waiting in the wind.  They have to work with them all to keep it moving.

Council Member Tuggle asked Mr. Edwards how long he thought it would take for him to do it properly. 

Mr. Edwards replied that the picture that they showed, only 5 feet of it was his property.  The rest of it was Mr. Lewis’ property.  He was digging this on their property as a favor to them and the further he got with that pipe the worse it got.  He was going to have to go all the way to the road and all the way to his property.    

Ms. Stultz added that their property goes all the way up to the side of the building.

Mayor Grogan asked if it would not be appropriate that they deny this so that the staff could get all the other people down there that are on notice, let them know that the city could not come onto their personal property to help fix the problem.  
Council Member Burnette suggested that rather than putting a 90 day time limit on it why not let him work and let all the property owners to work with Ms. Stultz and as long as progress was being made then they could agree to that.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to deny this appeal.  Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Burnette, Tuggle, Turner, Epps and Carter voted in favor of denying the appeal.  Council Members Ellis and Hagood voted in opposition.  This motion carried.  

(c) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 109 Short Morgan Street 
under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
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A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve and adopt the ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 109 Short Morgan Street.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
(d) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1507 E. Stadium Drive under 
the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
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A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve and adopt the ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1507 E. Stadium Drive.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
(a) Police Department Updates.  
Police Chief, Reece Pyrtle, explained that he wanted to briefly update the City Council on the 911 Consolidation.  He noted that back in the fall staff from Eden and Reidsville police departments along with Rockingham County 911 submitted a grant to the 911 Board and was fortunate enough to receive funding to consolidate their communications centers together.  
He explained that they had a proposal from a consultant firm to submit that grant for them but they used staff from each entity and saved the citizens of this county $25,000 to $30,000 by submitting that grant using city staff.  He stated that as they could see, the grant was awarded on September 30, 2011 by the North Carolina Board and they received $7.826 million for the Rockingham County 911 PCAP Consolidation Project between Rockingham County 911 and the Reidsville and Eden Police Departments.

He explained that the consolidation will include dispatch for all law enforcement, fire department, emergency medical services and rescue squads for the cities and towns of Reidsville, Eden, Madison-Mayodan, Stoneville and Wentworth.  Currently, they know that the Wentworth 911 Center dispatches for Madison-Mayodan and Stoneville so this would consolidate all the community.

He explained that Rockingham County took acceptance of this award on December 5, 2011.  It was a 36 month grant so they hoped for completion on or before December 5, 2014.  
He pointed out that one of the things they did early on was to form a governance board and that was a part of the grant process that they had to submit.  They wanted mix and a regional approach to the governance board for the 911 system.  They all came to an agreement that the governance board would consist of 2 police chiefs representing the municipalities in the county, the sheriff, and representatives from the Rockingham County Fire Marshall’s Council, a representative from Rockingham County EMS Rescue, one citizen nominated by the municipalities and one citizen selected by the Rockingham County Commissioners.  The Board has been empaneled and it is operational.  They have had several meetings, the meetings have been posted and they do abide by the Open Meeting Law.  The schedule is on the county website where they could actually access the 911 Center.  

There were also 2 nonvoting members on the board that included 911 Director, Ms. Susan Hall and the IT Director for the county, Mr. David Wicker.  The Rockingham County Emergency Center Governance Board positions were approved by the Rockingham County Commissioners to give fair representation to all areas of Rockingham County.  
Since the governance board has been formed they have set by-laws that have been passed by the Rockingham County Commissioners.  They sent out RFP’s for a consultant group to come in and help guide them through this process.  They were going to be the first facility in the State of North Carolina to consolidate under the new standards that was going to be passed in July.  They sent out letters of intent which were due on February 17, the last day for submitting questions was the 20th, proposals were due on the 14th, they have received them and they have been passed out and the board members are currently reviewing them and they have had 6 RFPs submitted by firms all across the nation.  He explained that they anticipate that they have another meeting scheduled for March 22 for discussion and they hope to have contracts awarded the first of April.

Council Member Burnette questioned when the new standards go into effect.
Chief Pyrtle replied that would be in July, some standards have already in effect and then there will be additional.  Council Member Burnette questioned how that would affect them to which Chief Pyrtle replied that they would have all the standards in place before the completion.
He also pointed out that lastly, they have had some Crown Victorias dealing with paint issues.  They are still waiting for assistance from Ford Motor Company but they went ahead and repainted one vehicle.  He wanted to share with them the new design.  They would see this in the future and it was a little bit different than what they have had in the past.  He also pointed out that if they look back towards the taillight they would see the All-America City emblem.  There have already been a whole lot of positive comments and they could see that at night it lights up and then the back of it was clearly visible, the number of the car, so the operator was easily identified.

Mayor Grogan stated that he thought everyone would like to commend him as well as the collaboration within the county in getting this done because it certainly has not been an easy thing.

Chief Pyrtle added that Mr. Richard Taylor, had talked about at collaboration at the State meeting.  He used Rockingham County as an example to other entities that were interested in doing this very same thing.  

DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEM 12(h).

Adoption and approval of an amendment to Chatham Court Parking – Traffic Ordinance.  
On May 24, 1989, Eden City Council approved and adopted a parking ordinance entitled “AN ORDINANCE REGULATING TRAFFIC ON CHATHAM COURT”.

The ordinance made it an infraction to park along the southeast side of Chatham Court (see attached).
Certain wording in reference to direction made it difficult to understand the ordinance and therefore made the ordinance unenforceable.  

The Police Department’s recommendation is that the ordinance be reworded and adopted to reflect the intent of the original ordinance.

Council Member Carter commented that he had received several phone calls on this particular item.  They were concerned about the size or the width of the street to allow parking.  There have been problems recently with some people who live in that area not being to get up and down the street because of some parking issues.  He would like to have someone consider no parking signs as there was only one left on Chatham Court and to his understanding according to people who live in the area there was another one about 3 or 4 houses down, coming down Aiken Road and turning onto Chatham Court.  He added that he did not know if it was removed when they did the waterlines and it was not put back up but it was not there.  
Mayor Grogan pointed out that anybody can drive over there and drive down that street and they would have their answer right there.

Chief Pyrtle explained that this was generated by a call that he had received by a concerned citizen.  When looking at the ordinance they found there probably needed to be some clarity as to how the ordinance was worded and Sgt. Shelton talked with Ms. Gilley. 

The City Attorney explained that she thought that at the time it was done (1989) the directions were headed the wrong way.  They corrected it so hopefully this will make it more enforceable.

Chief Pyrtle added that he knew what they were talking about.  They designed this to clarify which side of the street was No Parking.  They were going to put the signs back up but they wanted to make sure that if they went to court it was clearly stated on which side of the street you could park on.  He also added that if there was a study requested to eliminate all parking he was sure that was something they could do.

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Ellis to conduct a study to eliminate all parking on Chatham Court.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.  
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: February 21 & 25, 2012.  
(b) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #6. 
When the City purchases vehicles with installment purchases, it is required to show the loan proceeds as revenue and the payment to the vendor as an expenditure in the financial statements.  The attached amendment increases the General Fund revenue line item “loan proceeds” and also increases the following Capital Outlay – Vehicles line items:


Fire Department

$258,000 – Refurbished Fire Truck


Street Department
$  41,000 – Service Truck


Solid Waste Department
$  52,500 – Trash Compactor Trailer





$248,500 – Automated Garbage Truck

	
	Subject: 
	Budget Amendment # 6
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Loan Proceeds
	
	10-3850-86000
	 $                     -   
	 $   600,000.00 
	 $     600,000.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire C/O Vehicles
	
	10-4340-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $   258,000.00 
	 $     258,000.00 
	

	Street C/O Vehicles
	
	10-4510-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $     41,000.00 
	 $      41,000.00 
	

	Solid Waste C/O Vehicles
	10-4710-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $   301,000.00 
	 $     301,000.00 
	

	 
	
	 
	   
	   
	 $     600,000.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	To allocate loan proceeds for a Refurbished fire truck, service truck, trash compactor trailer, and garbage truck.

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of March, 2012.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	


(c) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #7.
The attached budget amendment appropriates funds received from Rockingham County Community College and Goodwill Industries to cover expenses for the Learning Center.

	
	Subject: 
	Budget Amendment # 7
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Goodwill Training Center Contribution
	10-3350-00700
	 $                     -   
	 $      8,600.00 
	 $        8,600.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	COE/RCC/Goodwill Training Center
	10-9920-69980
	 $          66,100.00 
	 $     74,700.00 
	 $        8,600.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To appropriate funds received from RCC and Goodwill Industries to cover expenses of the Learning Center.

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of March, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(d) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #8.  
The attached budget amendment transfers funds from the Fire Department to Information Technology to cover additional internet services at the fire stations through June 30, 2012.

	
	Subject: 
	Budget Amendment # 8
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Training
	
	10-4340-39500
	 $            2,000.00 
	 $      1,100.00 
	 $          (900.00)

	Info Tech Data Transmissions/WAN
	10-4145-32200
	 $          19,400.00 
	 $     20,300.00 
	 $           900.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                  -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To transfer funds fromt the Fire Department to Information Technology to cover the internet expenses.

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of March, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	


(e) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #9.  
The attached budget amendment allocates the insurance proceeds from the storm damage to the Public Works Shelter on Klyce Street.  The expenditures to replace the damaged shelter were divided between the Street, Solid Waste, Fleet Maintenance, and W/S Maintenance departments; therefore, the insurance proceeds are being allocated to those departments.

	
	Subject: 
	Budget Amendment # 9
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Insurance Proceeds
	
	10-3850-85000
	 $          20,000.00 
	 $     80,000.00 
	 $      60,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Street C/O Improvement
	
	10-4510-54000
	 $                     -   
	 $     28,800.00 
	 $      28,800.00 

	Solid Waste C/O Bldg Improvement
	10-4710-54000
	 $          14,300.00 
	 $     43,100.00 
	 $      28,800.00 

	Fleet Maint C/O Bdlg Improvement
	10-6920-54000
	 $                     -   
	 $      2,400.00 
	 $        2,400.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $      60,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Insurance Proceeds
	
	30-3850-85000
	 $                     -   
	 $     29,000.00 
	 $      29,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	W/S Maint C/O Bldg Improvement
	30-7125-54000
	 $                     -   
	 $     29,000.00 
	 $      29,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To allocate insurance proceeds from storm damage at Public Works to appropriate departments.
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of March, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	


(f) Consideration and approval of Request to Purchase – Asphalt Roller.  
Darren Gatewood has submitted the attached memo requesting to buy a new asphalt roller due to the poor condition, reliability, and expense of maintaining the roller we have.  I have talked with Tommy Carter and the condition of the current roller is very poor.    It is currently inoperable, as it needs major repairs.  The engine has a serious internal problem.   Tommy Carter believes that the engine has damage that will make it unserviceable.  There are no engine parts available, as the engine has been discontinued for some time.    

Our research into the purchase of a new roller will probably have vendors quote a price at between $40,000 and $45,000 for a unit that will provide the service that we need.  A rental unit will cost $1,160 per month.  The roller is typically used the nine months per year when the weather is warm enough to support working with the asphalt.

Sam Smith has made an offer for the City to use his roller.  Darren has looked at this machine and found that it could be suitable to use for our work.  We can negotiate a rental fee with Sam Smith for his using his roller.

We believe we can purchase a new roller for under $45,000 with a bank loan and spread the payments over three years.  The payments would run $15,603.96 per year for three years with the first payment due May or June of 2013.  The Finance Department has supplied the amortization schedule of payments, which is the source of the annual payment stated.  The interest rate is currently about two percent on the bank loans we could obtain for this type of equipment with a three year pay off. 

The roller that we have was purchased in 1996 and has given 15 years of service.  Tommy Carter said this was a good life for a roller used as much as ours is.  Assuming that a new roller would last only 10 years, the annual cost would be $4,682 plus maintenance.  Renting a unit for 8 months per year would have an annual cost of $9,280.  This annual rental is nearly twice what the annual payment would be on a purchased roller.  The expected service life would make renting a roller on a monthly basis a less than favorable economic course.  Even if we borrow or rent Sam Smith’s roller, we will eventually have make a purchase of a new roller.  If the purchase is delayed we will likely face a much higher interest rate as the economy recovers. 

Because of the current low interest rates, even with the offer from Sam Smith to use his roller, the long-term economic benefit to the City is to proceed to purchase a roller at this time.  We can move to bid and purchase the roller at this time with the first annual payment falling in June of the 2012-13 budget.  We could use/rent Mr. Smith’s roller until a new a roller can be purchase through a bidding process.  If a roller were delivered after July 1, the first payment would fall in July or August of the 2013-14 budget.  

Street pavement preparation for various programs requires that we have an asphalt roller available to meet these commitments.  It is the staff’s recommendation and request that Council approve this purchase.  Upon approval, we would proceed to bid and purchase this asphalt roller now and acquire a low interest bank loan for three years to pay for this purchase.    

(g) Consideration and approval of a request to award contract – Washington Street and Fieldcrest Road Crosswalk and Landscape Improvements.  
[image: image4.emf]
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve Consent Agenda items a,b,c,d,e,f,and g.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to adjourn.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted





















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________


John E. Grogan, Mayor
1
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